
 

 
 

Board Notes 
November 5, 2020 

 

“Face Coverings, Social Distancing, Hand Washing and Hand Sanitizing” 

 

Teacher Quote from a Meeting on Wednesday After-School  

(representing herself and others): 

 

“No matter what it takes we want to be in our classrooms.” 

 

November 11 Professional Learning - Two-Hour Early Dismissal 

November 18-19 IASB Virtual Conference 

November 25-27 Thanksgiving Break 

December 9 Professional Learning - Two-Hour Early Dismissal 

December 23-January 4 Winter Break (Semester Ends on December 22) 

 

Regular COVID-19 Updates for the Bellevue CSD 

www.bellevue.k12.ia.us 

 

Board Notes for the Regular Board of Education Meeting on Monday, November 9 

 

Consent Agenda 

 

APPROVED - Resignations ​ - The district has several resignations from 
volleyball. These are not related to the direction of the program, but more for 

personal and family reasons. I am attaching their resignation letters. 

 

● Tracey Till - Assistant HS Volleyball Coach -  

● Trisha Pickett - Assistant HS Volleyball Coach 

● Judy Michels - MS Volleyball Coach - Judy has been coaching volleyball in 

the district at the MS through Head HS Volleyball coach during the past 33 

years. 

● Kelsey Ernst - MS Volleyball 

● Scott Jess - MS Girls Basketball 

 

● Paula Reed - Associate at Bellevue Elementary for family reasons; We will 

consider the steps in replacing this position as we enter the second 

semester and analyze where we are at with COVID-19, student needs, etc as 

we may be able to “move people” around in the buildings or district to 

cover the needs. 

 

http://www.bellevue.k12.ia.us/


 
Recommendations to Hire 

 

Assistant Girl’s Basketball Coach - I recently advertised for an assistant high 

school girls basketball coach for the 2020-2021 season. While he hired one 

assistant at the last meeting, with the ages of the participants it seems 

appropriate to add one more position.  

 

● Matt Wedeking - Matt has been a volunteer for several years, and is 

interested in becoming a paid assistant coach. Matt has spent a 

considerable amount of time with the team at open gyms, camps, games, etc. 

over the last several years and is a good fit at this time. 

 

Assistant Boys Basketball Coach 

● Tim Roth - Based on last month’s resignation due to work conflicts, we 

also advertised this position. Tim Roth has applied and I am recommending 

we hire him for the 2020-2021 school year. Tim has been a coach at a 

variety of levels for the school and the community in the past (from youth 

basketball to HS Girls Basketball Assistant and HS Girls Basketball Head 

Coach, Head Softball Coach, and more) 

 

MS 8th Grade Girls Basketball Coach 

● Dave Wright - Dave has coached a variety of levels of basketball in the 

past, and is interested in taking this position for this season. 

 

Substitute Bus Driver 

● Andy Griebel - Andy has passed his tests and will be ready to drive bus 

for activity trips and other times. 

 

Recognize any Visitors 

 

Jeff Recker (MS/HS Principal), Jeanette Hartung-Schroeder (Elementary 

Principal), and Tracey Till (BEA) 

 

Board Meeting Times 

 

Each year the board determines future meeting dates for regular board of 

education meetings. While these could change based on circumstances, the board 

needs to have a regular scheduled time. For the last several years it has been 

the 2nd Monday of the month at 6:30, and it will remain at that time. 

 

Comet Budget Information 

 

In simple terms, refinancing our bonds for the late 2000 addition will save us 

over $300,000.  

 

Refinancing 

 

There are some different options, but the best one (and the one that saves the 

district the most money) is the option where the district would save over 

$300,000 ($327,000 approximately). This is based on having our interest rate 

reduced to approximately 1.5%, from the current rate of 4.0% to 4.7% over the 

next 9 years.  



 
 

The current amount of debt we have left to pay is a little over $2.1 million. 

We could pay some of this now, but our Matt Gillespie at Piper Sandler advised 

us that with the interest rate so low and a potential other project in the 

future it would make sense to take this rate now and have this money to put 

toward a new project, other projects, etc. 

 

The proposed rate would allow us to pay a good share of the principal off 

early, and therefore creating this better rate from banks or other entities 

that would bid on our bonds.  

 

Another key with this is that we need to start this process in November or 

December, and he is recommending November in the following information. We 

would need to have a public hearing for this, which should not create any 

opposition to stop the process as we are refinancing to ​save over $300,000 ​ for 
our taxpayers overall! Recognize the process for this step in the summary, and 

that ​by not doing this we would be fiscally irresponsible in many ways. 
 

I believe this is an extremely good idea and recommend we proceed at this time. 

 

Some specifics are: 

 

1. The current interest rate of 4.0% to 4.7% on the left-hand side of the 

document below. I will also have a paper copy of this at the meeting. 

2. The proposed interest rate estimate of 1.5% on the right-hand side (toward 

the top) 

a. A district recently in our area refinanced for 1.36%...and this could 

vary from 1.3% to 1.8% (1.5% is an estimate, but fairly conservative 

overall). 

3. The savings estimate is $327,268.73 (under the “B” arrow). 

4. The current “call payoff” which we would be eligible to do is 2.5 million 

with all of the inclusions in it. We do not have this much currently in 

PPEL and SAVE combined, but we are close. Yet, by using all of that it 

would also mean we would not have funds to use for emergencies (roofs, 

boilers, buses, smaller building projects, etc.).  

5. The option to do this (and get the best savings return) allows us to pay 

more the first few years since we believe we have enough in our PPEL and 

SAVE to cover the emergency needs if they would appear. 

6. By not doing  this we would be fiscally irresponsible in many ways. I am 

sharing an overall step-by-step process for this action below as well. 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 
APPROVED - Approve Engagement Letter with Piper Sandler (Placement Agent)  

for Refinancing of Bonds 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
APPROVED - Approve Engagement Letter with Ahlers & Cooney (Bond Counsel) 

for Refinancing of Bonds 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 
Set​ ​a Resolution Fixing Date for a Hearing on the Proposed Issuance of 

Approximately $2,500,000 School Infrastructure Sales, Services and Use Tax 

Revenue Refunding Bonds 

 

The district must have a hearing for this process, and it was approved to have 

this at our Regular Board Meeting on December 14 at 6:30 PM. 

 

The Board’s following steps are then the following: 

 

● Then, after November 24 but before December 4 a Notice of the upcoming 

hearing will be published in the Bellevue Herald-Leader. 

 

● On our meeting on December 14, we will conduct a public hearing for the 

issuance of approximately $2,500,000 Sales Tax Refunding Bonds. After this 

approval, there is a waiting period from December 14-28 for a potential 

hearing response from community members, etc. 

 

● The Board then does not do anything until ​March 8 when Piper Sandler will 
then look for prospective purchasers. This is followed by Monday, March 29 

when at 11:00 AM bond purchasers will share their interest, and actual 

interest rates are set at this time. We will need to have a special board 

meeting this day, and it will be brief. ​I will work on a time for this as 
well, but this is the time the board will take action to accept the best 

proposal (or potentially reject if we are not pleased with the interest 

rate, etc.).  

 

● At the April 12 Board meeting we will finalize all documents for the 

process, and the transaction will close on April 27. 

 

Comet Curriculum - COVID-19 Impact 

 

Health Update 

Below is this week’s update as of Thursday, November 5 on quarantined students 

(along with the last few week’s), positive tests, etc. I am sharing these in 

the Weekly Comet each week or on our website in some manner.  

 

Building Quarantined Positive Tests Absentee Rate 

November 5 Bellevue Elem 38 <6 4.0% 

Bellevue MS/HS 12 0 3.2% 

District Total 50 <6 3.4% 

 

October 30 Bellevue Elem 31  <6  

Bellevue MS/HS 17  0 

District Total 48 <6 Estimate of <3% 

 

October 23 Bellevue Elem 15 <6  

Bellevue MS/HS 8 0 

District Total 23 <6 Estimate of <3% 

 

October 16 Bellevue Elem <6 0  

Bellevue MS/HS 0 0 



 
District Total <6 0 Estimate of <3% 

 

October 8 Bellevue Elem 11 <6 

(AM of 8th) Bellevue MS/HS 7 1 

District Total 18 -- Estimate of <3% 

 

October 2 Bellevue Elem 13 <6  

Bellevue MS/HS  14* 12 

District Total 27 __ Estimate 3.1% 

 

September 24  

Bellevue Elem 10  <6 10 (1.7%) 

Bellevue MS/HS. 49*  10* 6 (3.7%) 

District Total. 59      —— (2.7%) 

 

Other Information on the Impact on School from Monday, November 9 and some 

previous dates in comparison (illness absence rates for the previous two years 

are also included). 

 

Absentee Rates Comparison  

 

Illness Absences 

2020-2021 2019-2020 2018-2019 

Oct. 15  

Elementary 4 (1.1%) 10 (2.9%) 8 (2.3%) 

MS/HS 6 (1.6%) 7 (1.8% 9 (2.3%) 

 

Oct. 22  

Elementary 6 (1.7%) 9 (2.6%) 9 (2.6%) 

MS/HS 6 (1.6%) 8 (2.1%) 5 (1.3%) 

 

Oct. 30 

Elementary 10 (2.9%) 4 (1.2%) 7 (2.0%) 

MS/HS 12 (3.2%) 13 (3.3%) 8 (2.1%) 

 

Nov. 3 

Elementary 10 (2.9%) 6 (1.7%) 9 (2.6%) 

MS/HS 10 (2.6%) 13 (3.3%) 14 (3.6%) 

 

Nov. 6 

Elementary 10 (2.9%) 10 (2.9%) 2 (0.6%) 

MS/HS 4 (1.1%) 9 (2.3%) 9 (2.3%) 

District Total 14 (1.9%) 

 

Nov. 9 

Elementary 10 (2.9%) 7 (2.0%) 7 (2.3%) 

MS/HS 21 (5.5%) 11 (2.8%) 10 (2.6%) 

District Total 31 (4.2%) 

 

 



 
Students in Quarantine 2020-2021 School Year  

 

Oct. 15 

Elementary 7 (2.0%) 

MS/HS 1 (0.2%) 

 

Oct. 22 

Elementary 15 (4.3%) 

MS/HS 11 (2.9%) 

 

Oct. 30 

Elementary 24 (6.9%) 

MS/HS 12 (3.2%) 

 

Nov. 3 

Elementary 36 (10.3%) District Total = 6.4% 

MS/HS 11 (2.9%) 

 

Nov. 6 (Quarantine and Classroom Home) 

Elementary 47 (13.4%) 

MS/HS 13 (3.4%) District Total = 8.2% 

 

Nov. 9 (Quarantine and Classroom Home) 

Elementary 58 (16.6%) 

MS/HS 27 (7.1%) District Total = 11.6% 

 

Total Students Not in School Due to Illness and “Quarantine” 2020-2021 School Year 

 

Oct. 15  

Elementary 11 (3.1%) 

MS/HS 7 (1.8%) 

 

Oct. 22  

Elementary 21 (6.0%) 

MS/HS 17 (4.5%) 

 

Oct. 30 

Elementary 34 (9.7%) 

MS/HS 24 (6.3%) 

 

Nov. 3 

Elementary 46 (13.1%) *District Total = 9.2% 

MS/HS 21 (5.5%) 

 

Nov. 6 

Elementary 57 (16.3%) 

MS/HS 17 (4.5%) *District Total = 10.1% 

 

Nov. 9 

Elementary 68 (18.4%) 

MS/HS 48 (12.6%) *District Total = 15.9% 

 



 
Overall Positive Tests for the school year (11.5.20)  

 

● Bellevue Elementary Students = 10 

● Bellevue Middle/High School Students = 13 

● Total Bellevue CSD Students = 23 

● Staff Members at all levels and positions = 11 (including full-time, 

part-time substitute positions, etc.) 

 

Jackson County Positivity Rate - COVID-19  

 

● September 24 - 13.1% (21st highest in the state - out of 99 counties) 

● October 2 - 13.0% (18th highest in the state; it has been in this area all 

week) 

● October 7 - 12.3% (21st highest in the state) 

● October 16 - 12.1% (36th highest in the state) 

● October 23 - 14.4% (19th highest in the state) - Not a good trend for our 

county, and ultimately our school district (note the letter below sent to 

me from the department of health). 

● November 3 - 25.9% (Highest in the state) 

● November 5 - 27.9% (2nd Highest in the state) 

● November 9 - 30.4% (5th Highest in the state) 

 

Remote Learning ​ - There is no plan at this time to go to remote learning for 
all students. While we can do this if needed, we believe both buildings are 

operating effectively at this time. We are getting short on staff, but have 

been able to cover this. Staffing shortages are not necessarily due to positive 

tests, but more so for staff being quarantined based on a family member or 

other close contact. Student positive tests went up in the last week by about 

three at the elementary level and two at the middle/high school level, but we 

are not convinced these are school spreading situations necessarily.  

 

When students are in school the school does have some safety controls of 

students and their use of PPE. When they are not in school, some safety 

measures by some students are not followed.  

 

Testing and Family Members ​ - At this time we are going to be 
requesting/recommending that families keep students home if there is someone in 

the family who is testing at the time due to symptoms. We are not requiring it, 

but requesting and recommending it. This is what most districts are doing (only 

one other district in our area is requiring it). Kelley Humphrey is having the 

conversations with parents most often about the health situations, and some 

families are keeping students home already when this is the case. 

 

Masks and Gaiters ​ - Additionally, note the guidance in regard to masks and 
gaiters….Gaiters may be acceptable from the CDC if they are two or more layers, 

but not effective if only one layer. We have some staff and students who wear 

gaiters at the current time, along with a student who has tested positive. It 

is fairly clear-cut if students have masks on in class and one of them tests 

positive, but less simplistic if one has a gaiter on as we do not inspect 

gaiters (or masks) to see if they meet the guidelines below.  

 



 

 

Did you know...The pandemic had a clear impact on teenagers lives (nationally): 

● 63 percent were concerned about being infected with Covid-19. 



 
● Two-thirds were concerned about not being able to see their friends. 

● 29 percent knew someone who had been diagnosed with the coronavirus. 

● 27 percent said a parent had lost a job. 

● 25 percent worried about their family not having enough to eat. 

Remote Learning in the State 

 

The following are the schools/districts that have transitioned to remote 

learning as a result of absentees, COVID-19 rates, etc. as of 10.30.20: 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Facility Use ​(All areas are subject to change) 
 

I have discussed with several staff members about when to allow youth to use our facilities. 

Our plan at this time, with board discussion at the meeting, is to wait until at a minimum 

until after Thanksgiving. Meyer and other administrators will discuss this prior to that 

date and analyze positivity rates in the county, student absences in both buildings, 

quarantine numbers of students in both buildings, and related local, area, and state factors 

and data.  

 

When facilities are available, the use will be limited. This is due to no elementary access 

due to space limitations as a result of tables, shields on tables, and Promethean panel. In 

addition, these areas are cleaned daily, and to clean them multiple times is unnecessary 

based on staffing needs in other areas. 

 

Several things outlined below are going to be necessities, but some keys are: 

● “Pods” of similar age students (grades) - Including in basketball camp starting on 

November 9. 

● Hand sanitizer available and utilized. 

● No siblings at practices 

● One-hour practices 



 
● Sharing gyms, but separate sides 

 

All people entering the building must be wearing a face mask upon entry. These are the same 

guidelines we have for the regular school day with students and staff. 

 

Youth Basketball/Volleyball​ - ​Only students enrolled in the BCSD 
○ Decision: Saturday and Sundays only in most cases, but there will be some 

nights available during the week based on game schedules, etc.; NO Wednesday 

nights. 

○ Reasoning: The gym is used during the week for grades 7-12 basketball in most 

cases. 

○ Practice will be scheduled when gyms are not being used by school activities. 

No practices will start after 7:30 PM; All practices will end by 8:30 PM. 

○ Practice times will be limited to one hour. 

○ Practices in gyms may need to be shared with another youth team (splitting the 

gym for each team, with three baskets available and cross-court scrimmaging). 

○ Cleaning will take place each night by Bellevue CSD staff 

○ Players/Coaches must bring their own basketballs (no school basketballs or 

volleyballs will be allowed to be utilized by teams) 

○ Hand sanitizer will be available in the gym 

○ Kids need to be spaced out as much as possible during drills, and small groups 

and stations may assist in this. 

○ Parents who stay for practice must social distance and wear a mask. If this is 

not enforced by the coaches or leaders of the team practicing the practice 

times will be eliminated for the team for a period of time. 

○ Coaches will sign-up electronically for available times, with more information 

to come in regard to this process for youth coaches. 

○ Volleyball practices will be limited to one consistent day/night, and priority 

is given to teams associated with the Bellevue CSD volleyball program. 

 

Youth Wrestling​ - ​Only students enrolled in the BCSD 
○ Decision: Youth wrestling will take place. 

○ Reasoning: Bellevue CSD students only; Cleaning is regular in the room 

○ The program will follow the MS/HS state wrestling guidelines. 

○ Kids need to be spaced out as much as possible during drills, and small groups 

and stations may assist in this. 

○ Coaches must clean after each use nightly. 

○ Hand sanitizer is available in the wrestling room 

○ Parents who stay for practice must social distance and wear a mask. If this is 

not enforced by the coaches or leaders of the group the program may have to 

halt times for practices and/or not allow any parents to stay for the sessions.  

 

Archery​ - ​Only students enrolled in the BCSD 
○ Decision: Only half the gym in the elementary 

○ Reasoning: Tables and glass panels are set up and will not be moved 

continuously (No one should sit at the tables) 

○ Hand sanitizer is available in the area. 

○ Kids need to be spaced out as much as possible during drills to meet social 

distancing requirements and the requirements of the state association.  

○ Parents who stay for practice must social distance and wear a mask. If this is 

not enforced by the coaches or leaders of the team practicing the practice 

times will be eliminated for the team for a period of time. 

 

Old Man’s League​ (Wednesday night) 
○ Decision: Not at this time 

○ Reasoning: Space in the gym; Outside people utilizing other facilities 

 

MS Basketball 



 
● MS Basketball Practice 

○ On game nights for HS, practice until 4:45 in the West Gym; JV game in the gym 

will not start until 5:00 (JV girls still start at 4:30) 

● All team personnel are required to be sitting. 

● If seating is on bleachers, there must be at least two rows of bleachers separating 

team members from spectators. 

● Visiting teams must bring their own warmup balls. 

● Players should sanitize their hands at each quarter break. 

● The scorer’s bench will only have essential personnel - Timer and home scorekeeper; If 

there is room the visitor team scorekeeper may sit at the scorer’s bench, but the team 

should plan to have room on their bench for their scorer. 

● All guidelines from the state association/union are required to be followed. 

 

MS Wrestling 

● Provide space for teams to socially distance at their “bench” or in bleachers. 

● Mandatory breaks to wash/sanitize hands every 10-15 minutes...social distancing during 

this time. 

● Mandatory cleaning of mats at the beginning of the competition, after 15 matches have 

been wrestled on the specific mat, and at the conclusion of the meet (state 

recommendation). 

● Players should sanitize their hands prior to the match, and at the completion of the 

match. 

● Assign the same color ankle bands to a team for as much of the night as possible, or 

bring their own ankle bands. 

● Disinfect or wipe down ankle bands after each match. 

● Arrive at the site in singlets/warmups to eliminate the use of locker rooms as much as 

possible. The host school should clearly communicate this with the visiting teams. 

● All guidelines from the state association are required to be followed. 

 

Concerts  

*All people in attendance at concerts must wear a mask.  

*See recommendations at the end of the notes from the state music associations. 

 

Elementary Concert 

● Decision: Record prior to the scheduled date 

● Reasoning: Lack of space in any facilities for families to attend and maintain an 

adequate type of social distancing based on the number of students (including rotating 

performance dates) 

● Concerts will be made available on a certain date and time for families to watch 

“live” - Dates TBD 

● Concert performances will be kept online for a limited time (these are not allowed to 

be archived) 

 

Middle/High School Concerts 

● Decision: Concerts in the Main Gym 

● Reasoning: There is ​not​ enough room on the stage for the performers with 6-feet 
side-by-side and with 10-foot front-back for choir 

● Seating in socially-distanced areas in the bleachers and on the floor with chairs. 

● Performance Details 

○ Performers will be on the north side of the gym; Seating on the south side in 

chairs and on bleachers to the east and west side. 

● Separate nights for MS/HS Band and MS/HS Choir - Dates TBD 

● Social distancing will be required on the floor, and household members should sit 

together.  

● The concerts will be recorded and shared in a non-archived format and viewable for 

approximately one week. 

 

Musical​ - On the stage 



 
● Move Dave Ripperger classroom from the stage in late February, for a late March or 

early April musical 

● Musical practice in the music room until the stage is available 

 

Future Discussions 

 

Tournaments - Pods of 3-4 teams if hosting a tournament 

 

Sunday Men’s League and Women’s Volleyball League 

○ Decision: This may be allowed to begin in January of 2021 (official date and 

decision TBD) 

○ Reasoning: Must clean afterward 

○ No school-owned basketballs may be utilized. People need to bring their own 

basketballs for warmups and games. 

○ Individuals are only allowed in the main gym. The West gym is not to be 

utilized. 

○ All spectators must social distance and masks are required in the gym by 

spectators. 

 

School Surveys 

 

In a separate document are the surveys from both staff and parents. I did make 

some comments to clarify some perspectives for readers of the survey on a few 

of the topics shared by parents specifically. ​Overall, 91.85% of parents are 
very satisfied or satisfied with how the year has went to this point, with 1.63 

dissatisfied.​ In regard to staff, 87.3% were very satisfied or satisfied, with 
6.35% very dissatisfied or dissatisfied. 

 

Additionally, ​58% of parents would be in favor of remote learning days due to the 
weather, while 17% were opposed to this.​ When reviewing the data more in-depth 
more parents in favor of this were at the secondary level, but also some at the 

elementary level as well. As I mentioned earlier, there are some other “things” 

that play a part in making this a remote learning day as well. Staff members in 

favor of remote learning days were predominantly at the secondary level, with 

most elementary teachers not in favor of this approach at this time (until we 

have extensive days of missed school). 

 

A few of the issues with remote learning: 

● Getting technology to elementary students on days of weather-related 

closings; This includes the device (Chromebook, iPads, etc.), chargers, 

etc. 

● Who is supervising students at home, specifically at the elementary-level? 

Are parents staying home and taking off work? How does this impact their 

work? 

● Will students stay home (especially at the secondary level) and not gather 

when they are supposed to be in school? Will they gather to learn remotely 

in one location with several students present (at a peer’s house)? 

 

While there are more issues, these are some of these. 

 

At the same time, the district will look to make up days at the end of the 

year, but also recognizing that if we recognize an imminent storm or weather 

event is likely to occur we will notify parents and students in advance if days 

begin to accumulate and making up days in this manner would be realistic. Also, 



 
something to remember is that students have an excess of hours scheduled during 

the year beyond the 1080 hours required by the Iowa Department of Education and 

may not have to make up all days. 

 

Below is the school-year calendar….With two days available during our last week 

of the school year. 

 



 
 

 

  



 
Facilities Discussion and Revenue Purpose Statement 

 

During the work session on Monday, November 2 we discussed future planning, but 

came down to the fact of approving the Revenue Purpose Statement as the main 

goal. Some other areas that caught my attention when reflecting on the meeting 

included the following: 

 

● The group must add some other members (there are not any non-school 

related people on this committee at this time). Who are these members? 

● The group must define what we want in a new building, where we want it, 

and other general specifications (this may mean going through an activity 

to weigh the pro’s and con’s of various sites and locations). 

● We may need to explore a new architectural firm for work on this, along 

with the Iowa City CSD individual from the past and some local 

contractors. 

● The board must decide on plans for the current Bellevue Elementary 

building. 

 

These are only a few things. Any other comments? 

 

TENTATIVE PLAN TO VOTE ON THIS IN MARCH, BUT WILL DISCUSS AT OUR DECEMBER BOARD 

MEETING - Revenue Purpose Statement 

 

Discussion on the District’s Revenue Purpose Statement (RPS) 

 

Some basics with this from previous notes and discussions: 

 

Iowa schools have previously passed multiple times a R.P.S. question over the 

past 20 years within their districts.  ​Those prior voted authorizations will all 
expires on 1/1/2031 ​(this does not impact the prior conversation about 
refinancing our bonds) ​ as a result of legislation that went into effect 7/1/2019 
which extended the sales tax until 1/1/2051 and also placed an absolute 

expiration date on all prior R.P.S.  

 

Thus, ​each school will need to have another R.P.S. election at some point to put 
in place the authority for their school board to spend (including borrowing, if 

desired) the revenue from the sales tax in the period beyond 1/1/2031.​ ​ ​The 
R.P.S. is not increasing or decreasing anyone’s taxes and it is not extending or 

shortening the period during which we will pay the penny tax; it is simply 

setting out in writing those purposes that the local school board will have the 

authority to spend the revenues.  

 

Most R.P.S. are fairly vague and cover almost any legal purpose, and the language 

itself is generally derived from discussions between the school board or school 

administration and the school’s bond attorney. **If a school has no need to 

borrow against the SAVE with bond repayment that extends beyond 1/1/2031 there is 

no immediate hurry to renew the R.P.S. as the board already has the authority to 

spend/borrow up to that 1/1/2031 expiration.  The renewal election could be 

completed any time between now and 1/1/2031.  

 

But, if the school thinks they may need to borrow from the SAVE for a period 

longer than just the 1/1/2031 final payment it will become necessary to have the 



 
R.P.S. extended by election prior to completing any such borrowing with bond 

payments that extend beyond that 1/1/2031 date.  Many schools have already held 

the R.P.S. election in the fall of 2019, spring 2020 or September 2020; not 

because they felt there was an imminent need to borrow for longer periods of 

time, but simply to get the requirement to extend out of the way so it isn’t a 

hindrance at some point in the future when the school might want or need to 

borrow for a longer repayment period.  ​The renewal vote requires 50%+1 approval 
when voted.​ (Note that it does not require 60% like a referendum). 
 

When to do this? 

 

Even though this does NOT IMPACT THE TAX RATES OF PEOPLE AT ALL, it is still 

recommended we do this early in case it does not pass. Remember, ​ this is only 
for the approval to spend money IF we would have a need to that would be voted 

on.  

 

Also, by having it in March it is SEPARATE from a referendum vote and would not 

be an additional question on any potential future school election ballot. 

 

Election Dates in Future Years: 

 

● Odd Years 

○ 1st Tuesday of March 

○ 2nd Tuesday of September 

○ 1st Tuesday after the 1st Monday of November 

 

● Even Years 

○ 1st Tuesday in March 

○ 2nd Tuesday of September 

 

Penny and I spoke with our attorney in regard to the RPS last week. Some 

specifics with this are the following: 

 

● We will need to adopt a resolution for this at our December 14 Board 

meeting 

○ I will have a draft of this by Thanksgiving, but it will be fairly 

broad to allow for multiple uses. 

● We will need to deliver the resolution to the auditor’s office in 

Maquoketa by no later than January 15. 

● The County Auditor will publish a Notice of Election with specific legal 

language, and we will need to post somewhere on our website 4-20 days 

before the election. 

● If it does not pass we can have an election for it again in September or 

November, but if that would not pass we would not be able to do it again 

until November (my mistake and misunderstanding before about this date). 

 

Some basics to include in an article may include the following: 

 

The Bellevue Community School District will be conducting a special election on 

Tuesday, March 2 to reauthorize our current Revenue Purpose Statement for SAVE 

funds (Secure an Advanced Vision for Education). The current statement will 



 
expire on January 1, 2031 for all school districts in the state, as a result of 

the 2019 Iowa Legislature approving the use of revenue from the SAVE (sales tax) 

to be extended to January 1, 2051. 

 

As a result, each school district will need to have an election to authorize the 

school board to spend the revenue from the revenue beyond January 1, 2031. The 

Revenue Purpose Statement is NOT increasing anyone’s taxes. It is simply putting 

in writing the purposes the local school board will have the authority to spend 

the revenue generated from the sales tax funds. 

 

The money is used for various purposes, including: 

● Purchasing Transportation Equipment to Transport Students 

● Purchasing Equipment for General School District Purposes 

● Repairing, Remodeling, Reconstructing, Improving, or Expanding School 

Facilities or Buildings 

● Expenditures for Energy Conservation 

● Purchasing and Improving Grounds 

 

Without this authority to spend funds, the district would not be able to complete 

various projects in the district. Some of these include: 

● Purchasing Buses for Student Use, including school buses with improved 

safety equipment 

● Purchasing and Installing Security Cameras throughout the district 

● Construction and Renovation of the Addition to the Bellevue MS/HS Building 

● Roof Repairs at the Bellevue Elementary School and the Bellevue MS/HS 

Building 

● Construction and Renovation to the Elementary Office Area 

● Improved Lighting in Hallways and Classrooms 

● Renovations to the Music Room and Art Room 

 

As you can see, these funds may be used for a variety of purposes. Future 

utilization of these funds may include the following: 

● We can discuss these in the future... 

 

This was not an action item at this month’s meeting, but something to consider 

to establish for the meeting in December to start the process for having this 

election for the RPS. Remember: It is something that is not costing anyone 

anything at this time as it is the SAVE Fund...not property tax. It is simply 

for future use if a bond referendum would pass in the future for any amount we 

want to borrow from SAVE, etc. or for any other uses to simply be able to spend 

the money. 

 

Enrollment Review and Budget Discussion 

 

Enrollment Review 

 

The following is a review of our enrollment for state funding purposes as of 

enrollment on October 1. Since that time we have had four students return to 



 
school from online learning and homeschooling, plus around four students move 

into the district and start school. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Some specific things of note: 

1. Resident public students attending the district in 2016 was 552; This year 

it is 577 (down from 583 the previous year). 

2. Resident students attending another public school district decreased from 

20 in 2016 to 13 this year. 

3. Actual Enrollment has moved from 571 students in 2016 to 590 this school 

year (down from 600 last school year). 

4. Non-resident public students attending our district (Open Enrolment “In”) 

has went from 84 in 2016 to 88 this school year (down from 93 last school 

year). 

5. PK 4 Students Attending the Preschool Program has increased from 23.5 in 

2016 to 36 this school year. 

6. Non-Public students attending courses at Bellevue CSD went down from 3.96 

in 2017 to 0.72 this year (recognize we are not sharing hardly any courses 

this school year during the first semester). 

a. What are our thoughts for the second semester for ​Marquette​ students 
sharing courses? ​(We can continue with our current practice or change 
it in December). 

i. No;  

ii. Yes, but only through video at this time in specific courses; 

This does take extra planning for our teachers involved. 

iii. Yes, but only through video at this time in any normal courses 

they are enrolled in typically; As mentioned before, this does 

take extra planning for our teachers. 

iv. Yes, in-person; I hesitate with this based on the “mixing of 

students”. This could be possible later if online learning is 

offered, but I would not recommend initially. 

 

Budget Impact of COVID-19 

 

Less enrollment means less state funding. But, we are still in a strong 

financial standing at this time. But, things can change at any time and the 

pandemic has caused significant concern across the state, nation, and the world 

(and in our own community).  

 

At the same time, the State of Iowa has asked the district to categorize and 

calculate some savings from last school year and not having school for over two 



 
months extending to the end of the fiscal year on June 30. Below is a brief 

summary: 

 

● Transportation Costs - $6500 

● Summer School - $7500 

● CAPS - $3500 

● Zero/9th Block - $3100 

● Utilities - $11,000 

● Substitute Teachers/Associates/Etc. - $20,000 

 

Meyer also shared some budget projections for 3-5 years at the meeting, and 

they show that our Unspent Budget will still remain at roughly 12%-20% at year 

five (with recommendations to be between 5% to 15% at minimums. 

 

This leads to a discussion on how to control some spending for staffing needs…. 

 

APPROVED - Early Retirement 

 

The following outline of an Early Retirement Plan is similar to what we have 

offered in the past, along with similarities to what other school districts have 

offered in the last few years. Additionally, the plan complies with the 

requirements set out in federal and state law. 

 

Some Basics of the plan for the seven eligible employees in the district:  

 

1. $25,000 stipend for teachers 55+ years of age with 15+ years of seniority 

and/or Step 15 of the salary schedule with 10 years of service in the district;  

 

2. An additional $250 stipend based on years of seniority to reward 

longevity, enrollment due by…. ​(January date) 
 

3. An additional bonus, based on $75/day buy-back of unused sick leave days on 

June 30, 2021 would be available to those enrolling by…. ​(January date) 
 

If this type of plan would be offered, retiring staff members would get an 

amount between $40,000 and $47,000 approximately.  This is based on their 

standing for points #1-3 above.  In past years we discussed how many staff to 

allow for this. At this time we could afford this as needed likely, but having 

a maximum number of five may be beneficial. 

 

Some information with this…. 

 

1. Would it save the district money? Yes. It would save approximately 

$30,000/teacher per year and possibly up to over $37,000. This is dependent on 

the experience of a new teacher in the district, as new teacher in the field 

enter the system with a starting salary of approximately $35,000, where 

experienced teachers are granted some or all of their years of experience 

(usually not exceeding 8-10 years of experience on the salary schedule). 

 

a. Retiree Salary Average - $62,000 estimate 

b. New Teacher Salary @ Step 1 on salary schedule - $35,000 

i. Potential Savings on salary - $27,000 



 
c. Family Insurance/Year - $15,000 

d. Single Insurance/Year - $7000 

i. Potential Savings on insurance - $8000 

e. FICA/IPERS savings on salaries of new teacher - $4000 

f. O ​verall Savings estimate - $25,000 + $8000 + 4000 = 37,000/teacher 
 

 

2. Would we for sure hire a new teacher with no experience? No;  

We would want to get the best teacher for our needs, but they 

would not receive all of their years of experience either. Even  

with this, we would save about $25,000 roughly. 

 

3. Do we need to offer it this year? No;  

 

● We are not in financial need. Yet, offering it could allow us to save 

additional funds as well for our future drop in enrollment and less 

funding for our district. 

 

4. Could we wait until next year or another year? Yes 

 

5. Do we ever have to offer it? No, it is not a mandatory action we need to do 

as a district.  

 

● It can assist us with cost savings, but it also takes away valuable 

experience at the same time. Can new teachers offer services to students? 

Yes, obviously (but lack some of the experience). 

 

6. Does our enrollment impact this decision? Yes, potentially.  

 

● Our enrollment in the past school years has went up in the Certified 

Enrollment, but there is a decrease this year. Enrollment determines our 

state funding overall. As I mentioned, it is down this year and I cannot 

predict the future. 

● One way to gain funds and keep funds in a positive direction is to 

actually offer an Early Retirement Incentive. As I said earlier, it is not 

vital at this time...but, something which we must at least examine and 

consider in my opinion. I do not know how many would take the incentive, 

but...it is likely that some would. I also do not want to make this an 

every year event, but we can offer it when it will assist our district 

overall in designing programs and curricular areas. The last two times 

have been after three years. 

 

APPROVED - School Budget Review Committee - Modified Allowable Growth 

 

We are eligible to apply to the Iowa Department of Education School Budget 

Review Committee (SBRC) for extra spending authority for our increasing 

enrollment this year and for Open Enrolled Out students not enrolled in the 

2018-2019 school year.  

 

The amount we are eligible to apply for in regard to “Increasing Enrollment” is 

$0 (As a reference, last year it was $33,942.30). The amount for “Open 

Enrollment Out not in Fall 2019” is $27,520(Last year it was $7409). We will 



 
also receive authority for ELL of $1558 (we did not receive any for this the 

last several years). I recommend we approve this at the meeting, as this is a 

normal procedure to fund for students that we did not receive money from last 

year’s enrollment (which determines this year’s budget). ​This is only 
authority, not cash. ​ I recommend we approve this. 

 

 

  



 
Comet Reading and Reflection - Education Innovation and Preparation 

 

While we have focused a significant amount of time on having school in a 

face-to-face environment this school year, maintaining healthy environments for 

students, staff, and others, and simply “making it work”, we must also focus on 

educational innovation and preparation for our students and staff. I have been 

having this conversation with our administrators and the instructional coaches 

for the last few weeks, and will continue with the DLT and others in the 

future. But, I felt this excerpt from a book the teachers are reading as a 

group. 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Information Items 

 

Extracurricular Updates 

 

The River Valley Conference Board of Control (mainly superintendents) met on 

Thursday morning to discuss the upcoming winter sports seasons. Some decisions 

from this meeting are below: 

 

1. Coaches and anyone on the bench will be required to wear a mask. Obviously 

when a player comes out of a basketball game, etc. they will have some 

time to put it on. 



 
2. Two rows will be “no seating” behind the team benches/areas. 

3. All fans who are in attendance and in the building will be required to 

wear a mask (if eating or drinking they do not have to have a mask on). 

4. There was significant discussion about limiting seating for all districts, 

but at this time this is not going to be the case. The BOC is going to 

meet in early January to evaluate our current situations with attendance 

and seating, along with activities directors from the districts.  

a. Individual schools may have their own seating requirements and 

regulations, including limiting attendance, designated seating areas 

where some rows or areas are “blocked off”, etc. Every school has a 

different amount of seating in their bleachers as well. 

i. Bellevue is planning on having the one section on the visitor 

side near our bench area for basketball for pep band (which we 

are going to allow). 

b. Individual schools will publicize to their fans their requirements, 

along with the requirements for visiting other districts and schools. 

c. The conference wrestling tournament at the end of the regular season, 

a well-attended event, will likely have limited seating based on 

space and gyms being overcrowded quite normally. 

5. All cheerleaders must wear masks at all times (cheering or not). 

6. The state is not recommending wresting cheerleading, but most schools are 

going to allow it. 

 

On another note, earlier in the year the RVC Band and Vocal Festivals were 

canceled. 

 

Below is an outline of the Winter Sports Coaches Meeting that was held on 

Sunday evening. 

 

1. Facemask Requirements 

a. In locker room  

b. Coming to practice in hallways 

c. Leaving the facilities 

d. Getting on the bus (possibly on the bus ride) 

e. entering/exiting other facilities 

f. While on the bench 

g. Coaches  

2. Sanitizing 

a. Equipment 

b. Practice 

c. Games 

d. Hands- games/practices - ​Coaches squirt team members; At scorer’s 
table 

e. facilities 

3. Locker Room usage ​(Keep your “bubble” or “pod”) 
a. Wrestling and Basketball at different times 

b. Visiting Teams for Wrestling and basketball 

c. Officials 

4. Separating groups 



 
a. Keep same pods as much as possible 

b. Split JV and varsity teams for practice 

c. Separate busses for boys and girls? 

d. Attendance at Practice 

e. Open Gyms - Only our students as a whole 

5. Other Items 

a. Shirts and skins for boys basketball 

b. Washing of practice gear 

c. Assigning lockers 

d. Towels and water bottles 

e. Transportation  

f. Mask placement during games (two rows) 

g. Be mentally prepared to miss games due to COVID 

 

Free Breakfast and Lunch 

 

At this time meals will be free for the rest of the school year. 

 

IASB Convention 

 

November 17 in the evening for delegate convention; November 18 & 19 for annual 

convention (all online). Let Meyer know if interested. 

 

Midterm Superintendent Evaluation 

 

This is an informal evaluation as the official evaluation is in June, but this 

allows board members to share their thoughts at the January Meeting. 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 
Comments from Building Principals, Superintendent, Board Members 

 

● Jeanette Hartung-Schroeder discussed coverage in the buildings for illness 

and quarantine, and the learning at the elementary level. 

● Jeff Recker discussed sub coverage, along with the Student Council 

Veteran’s Day Meal on Wednesday, and a leaf raking activity. Additionally, 

he spoke about eSports and the leader of this being community member Josh 

Richter and Quiz Bowl with Math teacher Adam Smith. 

● Meyer shared some potential interest in a soccer program at Bellevue HS, 

and exploring more daycare options for students. 

 

Adjourn 

 

Next meeting is on December 14, 2020. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


